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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday 4th November 2019 at 7.00pm in St Mary’s Church, Westwell
1. Open Forum                                     

No matters were raised.  
2. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllr Mrs Wyatt,  Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Hutchinson and Lister, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Krause (ward member) attended.  
3. Declaration of Interests 

Cllr Mrs Drury:  item 13.7 Lorry Parking (Voluntary Declaration).
4. Borough Councillor’s report
Cllr Krause reported that the 50mph speed signs have been installed on the A20 from Tutt Hill to Watery Lane.  

Damian Green is standing again as the Conservative Party candidate at the General Election on 12th December and has stated that he will only canvass during daylight hours out of regard to the constituents.

Cllr Krause noted that he is still pursuing an answer re who owns the pavement in Westwell Lane, Tutt Hill – both the borough and county councils have denied ownership.   This information is needed because a resident is seeking permission to remove a bollard on the pavement in order to widen the driveway.
The road outside Hothfield Post Office will be closed while work on the sewer is carried out; completion date is 20th December.   It was noted that Hothfield PO is used by many Westwell residents.

The Chairman reported unauthorised activity on land owned by Highways England adjacent to the travellers’ site in Watery Lane; the email string will be forwarded to Cllr Krause.                                                    ACTION  SW
Cllr Krause stated that he is aware of the recent incident of vandalism in Westwell Cemetery.
A number of ABC Committee meeting dates have been changed to facilitate ward members’ attendance at PC meetings.
Noting that Cllr Krause is a member of the JTB [Joint Transportation Board], Cllr Bartlett stated that the KALC Ashford Area Committee is seeking voting rights for its representatives on the JTB.  Cllr Krause suggested that this be raised with the Deputy Leader (Paul Bartlett); the Chairman recommended that this be held over until after the KALC AGM on 30th November, Cllr Krause to be copied in.                                                         ACTION  TB
5. Resolution to exclude the press and public
Resolved:

That under section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to meetings) Act 1960 that, because of the confidential nature of the business to be dealt with, the press and public leave the meeting during item 6, namely, to consider the recommendations of the Staffing Committee.
6. Staffing Committee recommendations
The Vice-chairman reported on the meeting of the Staffing Committee. 
The role of the Staffing Committee was discussed at its meeting.  It was felt that a better use of councillors’ time would be that the results of the appraisal should go to the PC rather than the Committee, which should be convened when needed, eg if a new employee is taken on, or job description changes.  
The Staffing Committee recommendations were tabled.






i) An increase of 2% be awarded to the Clerk’s hourly rate, to take effect from 1st April 2020.
ii) Any national increase in excess of this figure should be implemented.

iii) From 2020, following on from the Clerk’s appraisal, any recommendations on pay and other relevant matters be reported direct to the Council by the appraisers. 

iv) Prior to each appraisal Councillors are invited to provide comment / views to the appraisers.

No changes are proposed to the Clerk’s Job Description.

The Chairman noted that iv) reconfirms existing procedure:  all councillors should have the opportunity to comment.  
Cllr Butcher stated that the Staffing Committee was set up following NALC’s recommendations but these do not include the appraisers, who may have a conflict of interest.   He noted that the appraisers should give a written report to the Staffing Committee, which would report the results to the PC.  The Chairman replied that a written report had been sent by the appraisers to the Staffing Committee and apologised that it was not sent to Cllr Butcher, thought to be because he had sent his apologies for the Staffing Committee meeting.

The Chairman referred to the NALC recommendations and advised that the Parish Council’s practice is that one of the appraisers (the Vice-Chairman) has always been the Chairman of the Staffing Committee.  This is a link to the appraisal and facilitates discussions.
Cllr Butcher replied that the NALC recommendations give independence to the Staffing Committee, but in answer to a question from the Chairman stated that they are guidance and not regulations.

Cllr Ms Farrington asked why the appraiser should not be a member of the Committee.  Cllr Butcher replied that there would be a conflict of interest because the appraiser would have prejudged the result. Cllr Ms Farrington noted that there may be potential bias but this would not be a conflict of interest.

The Chairman noted that the appraisers’ report could include issues for the Staffing Committee to discuss and highlights the need for a September review.  A date for the appraisal should be set in July and councillors’ comments invited; the appraisers’ report would then be taken to the September meeting of the Parish Council with the involvement of the Staffing Committee if needed before the November meeting.
Cllr Mrs Wyatt noted the need for either the appraisers or Staffing Committee to meet to draw up the recommendations, but discussions on salary can be lengthy – should this be for the whole Council?  Cllr Butcher also noted that the Clerk would have to be absent from the meeting.  The Clerk is present for the appraisal but not the Staffing Committee meeting.  The Chairman stated that the appraisal is a formal, staged process which is then used to generate the report.
Cllr Hutchinson advised that in employment practice the Manager is usually the appraiser and is then involved in post-appraisal discussions.  The Chairman and Cllr Hutchinson said that the Staffing Committee is equivalent to HR.

Cllr Mrs Wyatt stated that she would be content with the appraisers making the recommendations.

The Chairman proposed that a pilot be run in 2020, in which the appraisers will report to the Parish Council.  The Staffing Committee will remain.

The Chairman proposed that recommendations i) and ii) be accepted.  It was further proposed that the appraisers’ recommendations on pay and other relevant matters be reported direct to the September Parish Council meeting (to be held on 7th September 2020) (iii) as a one-year pilot.  It was further proposed that councillors be invited to provide comments and views in July, as previously agreed (iv).

Resolved:

That an increase of 2% be awarded to the Clerk’s hourly rate, to take effect from 1st April 2020, and any national increase in excess of this figure should be implemented.
Resolved:

That the appraisers’ recommendations on pay and other relevant matters be reported direct to the Parish Council meeting on 7th September 2020.

Resolved: 
That councillors will be invited to submit comments and views in July 2020.

7. Minutes and Matters Arising

7.1   Minutes of 2nd September and 15th October 2019
A vote was taken; Cllr Bartlett abstained having not been present at the October meeting.
Resolved:

That that the Minutes of the meetings of Westwell Parish Council held on 2nd September and 15th October 2019 be approved and confirmed as true records.
7.2   Matters Arising of 2nd September
7.2.1   Parish Council email account:  Use of a dedicated email account is advisory only and will not therefore be pursued further.
7.2.2  Bus services to the village:  A response is awaited from Miss Lister to the invitation to an informal meeting to discuss needs.   Agenda item for the next meeting.    Cllr Butcher to raise rural bus services at the next ACRK meeting.                                                                                                                                     ACTION  SW/RB
7.2.3  Outdoor table tennis table:  Discussion deferred to a later date.

7.2.4   Website accessibility regulations:  It was suggested that the Parish Council website be migrated to the Community website, but this would have to be compliant with the new regulations.  The Clerk to send the link to the regulations to Cllr Ms Farrington.  Cllr Ms Farrington will raise this with Clive Stanley, and ask for  quotes to migrate the content to the Community website and as an alternative set up a new Parish Council website.                                                                                                                                                         ACTION   SW/LF
7.3   Matters Arising of 15th October

7.3.1 Garden of Remembrance hedge:  It was acknowledged that a decision should be made only for items on the agenda and not under Any Other Business; this will be removed from future agendas.  The financial decision and confirmation of the species will be discussed under item 9.3.  
8. Planning matters
8.1  Planning applications received
No applications have been received.
8.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda  
No applications have been received.
8.3 Other planning matters

8.3.1  17/01443/COND/AS  Wheel Mews, Westwell

The Chairman and Vice-chairman met Suzanne Padwick (Baxter Homes) to review materials proposed under this condition, which requires samples of materials to be used to be submitted to ABC for approval.  It was noted that blue half-bricks are included to match The Wheel and School House, this was welcomed. The Chairman proposed that a planning comment be submitted by the Parish Council with a request that they are approved, viz  that the materials proposed by the applicant have been reviewed by the Parish Council and are complementary to the Conservation Area.  Cllr Hutchinson stressed the need to include a reference to the Conservation Area.  Cllr Mrs Richards asked for details of the roofing materials.  Cllr Ms Farrington advised that they will be machine-made but like Kent peg tiles in appearance to blend in with The Wheel.  

The Vice-chairman felt that details re landscaping, the low wall fronting the highway and lighting are unclear.   The Chairman advised that these will be discussed at a later date; Cllr Ms Farrington noted that the lighting is a safety requirement and will be low level.

The Chairman will draft a comment, noting that the materials have been carefully chosen and blend well, copy to the Vice-chairman and Cllr Ms Farrington; the Clerk to submit to ABC.                                       ACTION  CD/SW 
Cllr Ms Farrington noted that the driveway materials need clarification.
8.3.2  Bridgewood Farm

The planning application has not yet been determined.  There has been no response to the Parish Council’s comments and it is thought that the Agent has not been in contact with ABC.  The second caravan is occupied by another family member who is awaiting the outcome of a planning application for an extension to a Smarden site; if granted the family member will move off the Bridgewood Farm site.
Unauthorised activity on the land owned by Highways England [HE] adjacent to the Bridgewood Farm site has been seen.  Planings have been delivered and it is claimed that these are to be used to complete a bank to prevent horses straying onto the motorway.  This has been taken up with ABC and HE, the latter is unwilling to act.  The Chairman suggested that it be raised again with HE and that Tarmac be notified.  ABC has raised a Contravention Order for the works [CO/19/00218].                                           
8.3.3  Comments on social media re the Parish Council’s responses to planning applications

The Chairman noted that the Parish Council’s role is to provide locally informed comments to the Borough Council which is the decision-maker.  The Parish Council will not respond to the posts on social media because although in the public domain they were not sent to the Parish Council.  It was noted that residents are welcome to come to Parish Council meetings to comment.

8.3.4   Lenacre Hall Farm planning appeal

This will be determined at a hearing in Civic Centre on 19th November; should the Parish Council appear?  The Parish Council has submitted comments in written representations and the hearing will afford an opportunity to rebut the developer’s comments.  Cllr Bartlett advised that the Sandyhurst Lane Residents’ Association has submitted comments, and should a Committee member attend the hearing?  The Chairman replied that this would be welcomed; attendance at hearings demonstrates the strength of local feeling and interest.  It was proposed that the Chairman be mandated to attend and speak on behalf of the Parish Council.
Resolved:

That the Chairman be mandated to attend the Lenacre Hall Farm planning appeal and speak on behalf of the Parish Council.

9. Financial report

9.1  Progress against Budget to date    The Excel file has been circulated for information.
9.2  Payments in accordance with the Budget
Resolved: 

That the following payments be agreed in accordance with the Budget.
	Payments
	£

	S Wood (salary Sept)
	518.71  

	S Wood (salary Oct)
	    518.71

	S Wood (expenses & allowances [home 11.31 + ink   28.98] 
	40.29

	PKF Littlejohn (auditor)
	240.00

	Blean Tree Care (works to trees in churchyard)
	168.00


	Receipts
	£

	Cemetery fees
	150.00

	Lloyds Bank interest
	1.32

	Precept
	12183.50

	Concurrent Functions Grant
	865.00

	Council Tax Support Grant
	103.00


                Balance (cheque and deposit accounts):   £ 47824.80
Balance (No 2 account):  £  4580.11
9.3  Works to which the Parish Council is committed
Repairs to the hall access track including drainage and soakaway works:  The container is on Downs View green; the transport vehicle cannot be driven over the playing field because the ground is too wet.  It is hoped that it can be taken up the access road and deposited in the corner where the compost heap is currently sited.   This would avoid the vehicle driving on soft ground. It is hoped that this can will be made  a more acceptable location to the neighbours.  The Chairman will contact the neighbours and Transport company (Bartholomews).                                                                                                                                                 ACTION  CD
There could then be a proposal to put in an underground armoured electric cable to the container for lighting.
After relocation the drainage works will be carried out.

Cllr Lister asked if there are reflectors on the container.  The Chairman confirmed that there are reflective bollards but will put additional reflective material in place.                                                                        ACTION  CD
Pedestrian access to the playing field linking The Wheel to the playing field:  Frank Dwyer is awaiting a reply from KCC, the Vice-chairman to follow-up.                                                                                                     ACTION  CB                                                                                                                                                                      
In answer to a question from Cllr Bartlett, the Chairman advised that the costs will be met by a contribution from Shepherd Neame.  If costs exceed this, a member grant will be sought from Charlie Simkins.                                                                                                                                                            
Parish Council noticeboard outside The Old Vicarage:  An updated quote from Kingsland Carpentry is awaited, the alternative being  a replacement notice board.                                                                     ACTION  SW                                                                          
New Parish Council noticeboard in Sandyhurst Lane:  See item 11.
Hedge in the cemetery Garden of Remembrance:  The Chairman thanked Cllr Hutchinson for progressing this project.  It was noted that the type of box used is less prone to box blight.  The euonymous plants have been replanted in the grave spoil.  Country Funerals has offered to maintain the hedge, this was accepted with thanks.  It was proposed that payment of £475 be made for the hedge box plants and planting to The Country Guy.
Resolved:
That payment of £475 be made to The Country Guy for the hedge box plants and planting.

Replacement bin for youth shelter:  In hand; the new bin will be placed further away from the shelter.  The old bin has been disposed of.                                                                                                                            ACTION  CB
Provision of footpaths map/OS map to display outside the hall:  The Chairman has the footpaths map and it was suggested that it be placed in a wall-mounted noticeboard on the exterior of the parish hall. Item for next meeting                                                                                                                                                          ACTION  CD/SW                                                                             
9.4  Eye financial report  The balance in the Eye account is £6047.48.  Advertising revenue is approx £1560 pa and the cost of printing and stamps etc is approx £2820.  The Parish Council is, therefore, subsidising the Eye by circa £1260 pa.  Cllr Lister asked if additional advertising should be carried.  The Clerk noted that this would require additional pages in the magazine, increasing printing costs.  
The Chairman suggested that a working group be set up to look at other examples of parish magazines and contact local businesses re advertising.  The working group will comprise the Vice-chairman, Cllr Mrs Wyatt and Cllr Hutchinson and a meeting with the editor will be necessary.   Terms of Reference will be decided by the working group when it first meets.                                                                                            ACTION  TW/CB/GH
The Chairman will provide Cllr Hutchinson with the number of magazines printed each month.       ACTION  CD
9.5  Quotes for grounds maintenance 2020-2021

The Clerk advised that three companies [as per Standing Orders] were asked to quote against the same specification for a one-year contract and a long-term contract of three years.

The following quotes were tabled:
Aspire (the current contractors):  £4880 pa, the price held for three years.

Countrywide Grounds Maintenance:   £5280 pa.

Landscape Services:   £5982 pa.

It was proposed that the quote from Aspire of £4880 pa for a three-year contract be accepted.

Resolved:

That the quote from Aspire of £4880 pa for a three-year contract be accepted.                                ACTION  SW
Aspire will be asked to quote for an annual cut of the playing field hedge on both sides, and along the access track, the work to be carried out each August before the Summer fete.                                                ACTION  SW

9.6  Draft budget for 2020-2021

The Clerk and Cllr Lister circulated the draft budget.  

The budget will be revised as discussed and recirculated.                                                                          ACTION  SW
10. Quote for repairs to the play equipment

Cllr Ms Farrington tabled a quote from Everything Outside of £450 for repairs to the play equipment on the playing field, identified during the annual RoSPA safety inspection.  It was proposed that the quote be accepted.

Resolved:

That the quote of £450 from Everything Outside be accepted for repairs to the play equipment on the playing field.                                                                                                                                                          ACTION  LF

11. Quotes for the Parish Council noticeboard in Hoads Wood Gardens

Three quotes were tabled for supply and installation of a freestanding, two-bay, glazed, lockable noticeboard with header:
Fitzpatrick Woolmer (oak):  £2892         Greenbarnes (man-made timber from recycled plastic):  £2586 

Noticeboard Company (powdered aluminium):  £3048     There were concerns re the use of plastic and it was noted that oak is durable and needs little maintenance.  It was proposed that the quote from Fitzpatrick Woolmer be accepted.   It was further proposed that a quote for two noticeboards be sought from Fitzpatrick Woolmer, the second for installation in Westwell village  outside The Old Vicarage ( Ref item 9.3 above), and that the Clerk be mandated to accept this quote if not more than £5784 (£2892 x 2).
Resolved:

That a quote for two noticeboards be sought from Fitzpatrick Woolmer and that the Clerk be mandated to accept this quote if not more than £5784 (ie twice the original quote of £2892).                             ACTION   SW
The noticeboards will be funded from the Parish Assets Maintenance fund (for outside The Old Vicarage ) and the balance from reserves.
12. Clerk’s report 

12.1  Correspondence:  

12.1.1  Email re the newly introduced 50mph limit on the A20 and concerns that the 60mph speed limit in Westwell Lane still applies:  The Chairman noted the concerns and stated that this is the result of the illogicality of having all rural roads at the default national speed limit of 60mph.  This does not, however, absolve drivers of the responsibility of driving at a safe speed according to the road conditions.  
12.2  Clerk’s training  No training has been offered.
12.3  GDPR  No issues have been raised.
13. Reports from Parish representatives
13.1 KALC  The Chairman reported that the Police now attend each meeting.   The CRAG report on rural crime will be circulated.                                                                                                                                               ACTION   SW
13.2 ACRK   Cllr Butcher reported the Finance Committee will meet on 6th November and there will be a full Board meeting of the Trustees on 11th November.  Cllr Butcher to circulate an update by email.    ACTION   RB
13.3 Highways   The 50mph speed signs have been installed on the A20 (see item 4). 
13.4 Tree Warden   The invoice is awaited for the course attended by Cllr Ms Farrington.
13.5 Parish Hall Management Committee The Committee has not met. 
13.6 Playing Field and Young Persons’ Association   An email re Committee members’ views on amalgamation with the Hall Committee has been sent and responses awaited.
13.7 Lorry parking   The overnight lorry parking ban is now permanent, but will be suspended if Operation Brock is fully active, with lorries parked on the motorway.
13.8 Broadband provision   In hand with the Chairman and Vice-chairman who will meet Nick Hammond when he is available.  It is not known when the offer from BT Openreach will expire.                   ACTION  CD/CB
13.9 Asset register Circulated by email by the Chairman, and will be reviewed and updated in light of item 10.
                                                                                                                                                                                ACTION  CD                                                                                                                                                                                              
13.10  PCSO’s report   The monthly report from the PCSO has been circulated.
14. Items for the next meeting
14.1  Bus services to the village
14.2  Venue  and speaker for the 2020 Annual Parish Meeting

14.3  Outdoor permanent static table tennis table
15. Dates of future meetings
6th January 2020, 2nd March, 23rd March (Annual Parish Meeting), 4th May, 6th July, 7th September, 2nd November.
The meeting closed at 10.05pm.
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